(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
20 October 2008 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 



    38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Question on the Development of North Lantau Hospital project



In response to enquiries raised by members, representative of Food and Health Bureau responded as follows: 

a.
Progress of Phase I of North Lantau Hospital:

-  There would be two phases in the development. The first phase would be the construction of public hospital on the part of the government, while the second would be exploration of feasibility of public-private partnership. Phase one had begun after the proposal was supported by the Islands District Council at its meeting on 14 April 2008.

-  Land use in Phases I and II had to be changed. The Town Planning Board had gazetted the application of land use from “Government, Institution or Community” to hospital development zone in August 2008. It was estimated that the whole procedure would be completed in the third quarter of 2009.

-  During the period, many feasibility studies related to Phase I had been completed. The proposal of building a new road to link Chui Kwan Drive and On Tung Street was found feasible. The proposal had been incorporated into Phase I.

-  According to the present progress, tendering would be completed in the fourth quarter of 2009. The Bureau would then submit application for funding to the Finance Committee of the Legislative Council. After funding was approved, contractors would be engaged to conduct the project. The project would be conducted in “Design and Build” approach, and the project was expected to be completed at the end of 2012.

b.
Facilities and services to be provided by Phase I of the hospital was expected to meet the demand for medical services of the projected population of North Lantau at 2015. Phase II development would be studied to tie in with long term development and population growth in North Lantau. Public-private partnership would be explored and regardless of the outcome, Phase II would be conducted.

c.
Medical services to be provided by Phase I:

Upon completion of Phase I, 160 in-patient beds and 20 day-beds would be provided, in addition to Accident and Emergency department, day rehabilitation centre, surgery/day procedure centre and community care services.


Members then raised the following enquiries:

-
The vice-Chairlady was concerned about whether the project could be completed as scheduled. She also suggested that mental health services and maternal and child health services be provided in Tung Chung.
-
Another member proposed that the main building of the hospital be located further away from residential blocks nearby.



The Chairman was concerned that if the location of the main building was to be reconsidered, the whole project would be delayed.


In response to the above enquiries, representatives of the government department responded as follows:

a. The representative of Food and Health Bureau said that the project schedule of Phase I had been explained to members at the meeting of 14 April. The Bureau had also actively conducted related planning works and carried out preparatory works in parallel. It was estimated that works could be completed at the end of 2012 as scheduled. Works would be conducted as expeditiously as possible. However, they would also be limited by statutory and other requirements. Progress would be reported in due course.

b. The representative of Hospital Authority replied that physiotherapy and ophthalmic services would be provided. Dental services were then available. She would relate the vice-Chairlady’s views to the Bureau and the Department of Health.

c. The representative of the Architectural Services Department said that as the project would be conducted in “Design and Build” approach, the department would request the contractor to try to locate the main building as far away from residential buildings as possible.

II.
Question on the Future Planning Development of Tung Chung


In response to enquiries raised, the representative of the Planning Department said that it was mentioned in the Revised Concept Plan for Lantau that the fully developed new town of Tung Chung would have a total population of around

220 000 people.  At present, there were around 80 000 people in Phases I and II development. The three pieces of land around Caribbean Coast would hold more than 20 000 people, thus making a total of 110 000 people. The rest of the 110 000 people would concentrate in the eastern and western extension areas, which would be developed as private and residential areas. Reclamation would be conducted where necessary. The Civil Engineering and Development Department (CEDD) would engage a consultant to conduct the “Feasibility study for the remaining development in Tung Chung”. The distribution of the remaining population in Tung Chung would be clearer after the study was completed.



The Chairman believed that the government would conduct long term planning of Tung Chung in an orderly fashion, taking into account factors such as population and district facilities. He requested the Planning Department to report related developments to the Council in due course.



A member was concerned about whether the planning development would tie in with the provision of community facilities, and thus requested more substantial information from the Planning Development. 



The representative of the Planning Department said that more concrete proposals would be available after completion of the “Feasibility study for the remaining development in Tung Chung” by CEDD.



A member was concerned about the impact of the future Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge on the health of the residents in the areas of 54, 55 and 56.



The representative of the Planning Department responded as follows:

a. The residential development in areas 54, 55 and 56 was not a new proposal. The areas had been planned for residential development of medium density when study was being conducted to develop the new town of Tung Chung. Thus she believed that when study was being conducted, the Highways Department should have taken into account the factor that the areas would be used for residential development, as well as the impact of the Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge on that planned usage, and would consult relevant government departments.
b. There were staff in the Planning Department responsible for affairs related to the planning of the Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge.

c. The CEDD would conduct feasibility study to review the planning and development of the remaining parts of Tung Chung.

III.
Question on Tung Chung Swimming Pool Complex



Representative of the LCSD reported the progress of the construction of the Swimming Pool Complex in Area 2 of Tung Chung. The foundation work had begun in September 2007. Due to rising cost of materials and increased indirect cost, the tender price of the superstructure had exceeded the original estimate. As such, application for additional funding had to be submitted to the Legislative Council and the original date of completion of mid 2010 might be deferred.



(Post-meeting note: Additional funding was approved by the Finance Committee of Legislative Council on 21 November 2008. The project was expected to commence in January 2009 and complete by November 2010)
IV.
Question on Improving the Main Passageway in North Lamma



The Assistant District Officer (ADO) informed the meeting that 29 plots of private land were involved in the proposed project. Currently, only 2 private land owners had agreed to the proposed project. According to existing policies, if land resumption was not necessary, the construction of rural roads could be conducted by the District Office. However, if land resumption was required, the normal procedures of public works should be followed. The District Office would work together with other relevant departments to study the feasibility of the improvement works. 



Members expressed that there was a genuine need for the road to be built and hoped that it could be done the earliest possible.



V.
Question on the Consultation on the Application to Increase the Heights of Buildings of Coastal Skyline Phase 4 at Tung Chung



In response to the enquiry, the ADO said that according to the file records of the Islands District Office, the Senior Property Manager of the Management Office of the Coastal Skyline had been consulted on the subject matter by phone on 8 July 2004 and his reply was no objection. Based on the file records, it was impossible to know whether the concerned council members had consulted residents before replying.



Members gave their opinions as follows:

a. The Chairman said that as the concerned officers had been transferred out, the District Office was only able to respond based on the file records. He said that consultation by means of telephone was one of the methods commonly used in the government. 

b. A member said that the Management Office of the Coastal Skyline denied that they had been consulted. She queried why the District Office only consulted the management office by phone and why residents were not consulted directly. She expressed that residents’ views were not reflected in the consultation.

c. Another member queried why different methods were adopted in consulting residents of Discovery Bay and those of Coastal Skyline. She expressed that residents’ views were not reflected in the consultation and also suggested that there might be maladministration.



The ADO stressed that based on file records, consultation had been conducted with the property manager. However, it was not possible to establish, based on the records, whether the concerned council members had consulted residents before making replies. He further explained the rationale of consulting the said management office. 


The District Officer clarified that there was no maladministration in the matter. He said that the reply of the District Office was based on information in the file records. The consultation process and the conclusion would not be affected by the transfer of personnel. Records showed that apart from consulting the district councillors, the management office had also been consulted, and the latter had replied that they had no comment and no objection respectively. He further advised the likely factors that might affect the method of consultation. 
VI.
Question on Management of Public Open Space in Private Housing Estates


In response to the enquiries raised, the representatives of the Development Bureau responded as follows:

a. An overall review was being conducted with regard to the policy of public open space. Apart from listening to views expressed, site visits would also be conducted. The Secretary for Development had visited four estates in Tung Chung and met with residents of Coastal Skyline to listen to their views. Views on this issue from district councillors would be most welcome. 

b. The concerned land lease had stipulated that the developer had to be responsible for the funding, construction and maintenance of public facilities, and for opening them for public use.

Members raised further enquiries and gave opinions as below:

a. The Chairman supported the review of policy, so as to improve the environment. He hoped that the government would take into account of members’ opinions.

b. A member enquired whether the government had considered taking back the management of public open space in private housing estates. She also enquired if the police had conducted patrol through these areas. She further enquired if the government was aware of the fact that owners would be responsible at the end, and had the government made effort to ensure that potential buyers were explained of the stipulations and their responsibilities.

c. Another member said that public open spaces were very common in private estates. However, as there were no fixed deadlines for implementation of related works, the government was not able to effect supervision.

The representatives of the government department responded as follows: 

a. Stipulations of land lease and those of deed of mutual covenant had been included in the sales brochure and potential buyers could thus learn of relevant matters. After the review of policies, consideration would be given to dealing with different kinds of public open spaces.

b. The police had conducted patrol in housing estates previously mentioned.

c. The land lease required that developers had to be responsible for the funding and construction of public facilities.

(Post-meeting note: After consultation with the government, the Real Estate Developers' Association of Hong Kong issued a guideline in 2006 suggesting its members to use large or coloured prints in sales brochure so that potential buyers would be aware of the responsibilities of maintaining public facilities in the project.)

Members gave further opinions as follows:
a. Since it was stipulated in the land lease that the developers should be responsible for maintaining public spaces, it was unfair that owners were held responsible for the cost of maintenance.

b. The “commonality” of these public spaces could be enhanced through using these spaces to organize community activities.

c. A member was concerned that if these public spaces were returned to the government, the standard of management would deteriorate, and thus depressing the market value of the property.

d. The Chairman said it was the right time to review the policies regarding public spaces and the responsibilities of owners should be clearly stipulated in the future.
The Chairman concluded by suggesting the government to take into consideration the members’ opinions.

VII.
Question on the Youth Problem in Yat Tung Estate



Representative from the police gave figures of crimes committed by youth in Tung Chung in the past three years. Most of them were related to wounding others or thefts. As there were policemen from various sections conducting patrol in the area, the police did not intend to set up a police post in Yat Tung Estate at the present stage.



Representatives from the Social Welfare Department and Education Bureau briefed the meeting of their services in Tung Chung targeted for the youth. Members were also informed of the recreational facilities provided by the LCSD in Tung Chung. 

Members gave their opinions as below:

a. A member said that youth gathering at midnight in Yat Tung Estate was causing greater disturbance and nuisance to the neighbourhood. He suggested more patrolling on the part of the police and reconsidering setting up a police post. He also suggested the government to reorganize its resources to conduct an in-depth study into the problems and needs of youth between the ages of 15 to 24. LCSD could also organize activities and provide venues for youths at night time to meet their needs.

b. The Chairman said that the most effective way to deal with youth gathering at midnight was to inform the police.

c. A member said that apart from more patrolling by the police, he hoped that the social workers could enhance their service during the night time.

d. Another member suggested that training could be provided for parents to teach them the methods to improve relationship with their offspring.

e. A member said that the proximity to the airport could be better made use of, by organizing visits for youths to offices set up there to open their horizon and arouse their interests in the related industries.

f. A member hoped that the police would strengthen their work in schools and to discourage youth from vandalizing facilities in the area.

The Chairman urged the government departments to take into consideration the members’ opinions. 
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